Draft Minutes—September 19, 2006

COASTLINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE

ACADEMIC SENATE MEETING

March 18, 2008
Present:
Cheryl Chapman, Bob Covert, Jeanette Ellis, Fred Feldon, Donna Friebertshauser, Marilyn Fry, Ann Holliday, Nancy Jones, Linda Kuntzman, Lisa Lee, Ken Leighton, Phyllis Lembke, Helen McClure, Ted Marcus, Ailene Nguyen, Jeanne Oelstrom, Catherine Palmer, Sue Primich, Celeste Ryan, Cheryl Stewart, Michael Warner, Randall Warwick, Michelle Wild, Susan Winterbourne, Cheryl Babler (V.P. Instruction), Helen Ward (Classified Delegate), Darlene Rose (SAC Delegate)
Absent: 
Gayle Berggren (ex), Margaret Lovig (ex), Christy Nguyen (ex), Stacey Phelps (ex), Debra Secord (ex)
At 12:30 p.m. the meeting was called to order in the Fourth Floor Conference Room of the Coastline College Center by Cheryl Stewart with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

AGENDA/MINUTES/CONSENT CALENDAR

Donna Friebertshauser moved to approve the amended agenda (second, Phyllis Lembke).  MSU
Ann Holliday moved to amend the agenda to add an emergency item to authorize funds for a charity (second, Phyllis Lembke).  MSU with 16 yes votes

Donna Friebertshauser moved to approve the minutes of March 4, 2008 (second, Phyllis Lembke).  MSC with 3 abstentions
Ann Holliday moved to approve the Consent Calendar (second, Ken Leighton).  MSU
CONSENT CALENDAR
· Gayle Berggren to serve on the Academic Senate Academic Standards Committee

TIME SENSITIVE ISSUES/ACTION ITEMS
Financial Task Force/Budget Process:
Ann Holliday moved to accept the draft proposal for a Financial Task Force (second, Bob Covert).  


A Financial Task Force shall be developed from members of the Mission, Plan, and Budget Committee.  These representatives shall be approved by each constituent group.


This task force shall be charged with reviewing the entire “actual” budget; this review shall include soft money, including categorical funds, grants, contract education, and other sources of income for the College.  All information and documents related to the College’s financial resources and expenditures shall be made accessible to this task force.


Once a review of the actual budget has taken place, the task force shall then review the proposed budget for the upcoming year, taking into account the Master Plan for the College, including the Coastline mission statement.


This task force shall make recommendations regarding the development of the budget.  The College’s Master Plan, priorities, and mission statement will drive the budget process, and financial planning shall take into account long-range projections regarding programs, services, costs, and resources.


All meetings of this task force shall be open.  To help assure the effectiveness and timeliness of task force actions, the College shall provide secretarial support for this.
Ann Holliday said that the actual Coastline budget has not been reviewed in many years.  The Mission, Plan, and Budget (MPB) Committee did not create a task force as requested.  So the Academic Senate is taking the initiative on this issue.  

A Senator who is a member of MPB said that MPB already has a Financial Task Force, but it looks only at the ending balance each year.  She suggested that the name of this task force be changed to “budget review” instead of “financial.”  It is a really important issue, but it needs to have a different name so that people do not get confused.  
Helen Ward recommended a change in wording:  administrative support or committee support instead of secretarial support.

Ann Holliday said that her motion would be tabled until the next meeting so that changes in wording can be made.  She asked Senators to think about the proposal during the next two weeks.  This will be brought back as an action item on the April 1, 2008, agenda.
Cheryl Stewart said that the suggestion was made to MPB to begin the financial review last September to look at the whole budget throughout the year without excluding any constituencies.  This action item should say what the Academic Senate wants to go forward from the next meeting.  Ann Holliday asked Senators to e-mail her with any suggestions for changes or additions.

Developmentally Delayed Learner Department Chair Position:  Cheryl Stewart said that this was tabled from the last meeting for more discussion and to allow the Special Programs Staff and Faculty to discuss how this will affect the budget. Cheryl Stewart asked if the Department had discussed this. Celeste Ryan stated that, yes, the department chairs, dean, and staff assistant had discussed this change. There is a financial impact to the suggested change. The suggested change will result in a reduction to the funding that is dedicated to funding the Fairview Developmental Disabilities Center and will result in an increase to the AB77 Funding (which is special funding received by the college to fund Special Programs and Services). Celeste stated that the department is entering into a year of financial uncertainty. At the present time, Special Programs is gearing up for a 5% COLA and 3.69% decrease in funding for the 2008-2009 academic year. These changes would impact the AB77 funding and may result in the reduction of services and supports for 2008-2009. Cheryl Stewart asked if the 15 Lecture Hour Equivalents (LHEs) currently given to the whole Developmentally Delayed Learner Program could be reduced.
Fred Feldon moved to delay a vote on the Developmentally Delayed Learner Program Department Chair until a workload evaluation of the Department Chair responsibilities and financial impact is presented to the Academic Senate (second, Susan Winterbourne).  MSU
Ann Holliday moved that the Academic Senate request that the workload assessment should include the academic versus classified duties of the Developmentally Delayed Learner Program Department Chair (second, Marilyn Fry).  MSU

A Senator asked who would conduct the study.  Is there some urgency in making the Department Chair change?  Cheryl Stewart said that she would request the information from appropriate sources.
Africa Project:  Last week, President Ding-Jo Currie’s father, Ming Chang Hsia, died.  A humble man, he always helped the poor.  The poor of Africa were dear to his heart as he was an ambassador in Africa for 25 years.  Inspired by his example of giving, the Academic Senate would like to donate money to the Africa Project, the charity project of the Coastline Student Advisory Council (SAC) this year.

Ann Holliday moved that the Academic Senate give $300 to the group that is going to South Africa next week for the Africa Project (second, Bob Covert).  MSU

Jeanne Oelstrom, who is going to the village on the east coast of South Africa during Spring Break with the students from SAC. Said that she “passed the hat” in the last Senate meeting; Senators contributed $86 to the Africa Project.  The money will be used to buy medicines and other supplies needed by the people at the village school that SAC is contributing to.

A Senator announced that the Coastline Foundation is also collecting money for the Norman Watson Scholarship.  Dr. Watson, visionary former Coast Community College District Chancellor, died recently.  He conceived of the idea of KOCE and of Coastline.  He was Chancellor when Coastline came into existence in 1976.

COLLEGE/SENATE COMMITTEE REPORTS
Marketing and Recruitment Committee:  Jeanne Oelstrom passed out the minutes of the committee meeting on March 18, 2008, and a sheet showing Coastline’s marketing efforts for 2007-2008.  One suggestion from the committee is that, like other colleges, Coastline hold a Free College Day, where volunteer faculty give a one-hour presentation about their program or class.  Coastline has 300 faculty members who have wonderful programs; they might be interested in this organized marketing plan.  

Cheryl Babler said that perhaps this idea could be combined with the April 22 open house for the community at the Coastline Art Gallery in Costa Mesa, where faculty are setting up booths to promote their programs.   

Professional Development Institute:  Cheryl Stewart reported that the PDI has conference money for full-time faculty and for those part-time faculty who teach more than 7.5 LHEs.  Faculty need to apply for funds for professional workshops and conferences; they can receive up to $500 per person per academic year.  This year there were no sabbatical leave requests.  The money for sabbatical leaves will go back into the District General Fund.  When questioned about this, Cheryl Stewart said that she would check on it to be sure this information was correct.

In the past, PDI sponsored full-time faculty meetings every year, often all-day meetings.  However, when funding was reduced, PDI no longer did this.  Recently, full-time faculty have requested that PDI sponsor a social/networking gathering.  Therefore, PDI has scheduled such a meeting on Friday, April 4.  Hopefully, this type of meeting will be repeated each year. 
Cheryl Babler said that there is also conference money for faculty who teach fewer than 7.5 LHEs.  The Office of Instruction handles those requests.
Distance Learning Committee:  Bob Covert said that the Distance Learning Committee met last week.  Plans are moving along for the Summer Institute to be held Thursday and Friday, July 31 and August 1.  As in past years, participants will receive learning tools when they attend.  We are expecting 125 people to participate in this year’s Summer Institute.  Bob Covert urged faculty to sign up as soon as possible.  The Distance Learning Department will hold a meeting for its faculty on Thursday, April 10, at 6:00 p.m. in Room 115 at the Le-Jao Center. 
Each year for many years, Coastline has published a Distance Learning Guide.  This summer will be the last such guide.  Instead, in the future, six pages on distance learning classes will be added to the class schedule.

Technology Committee:  Cheryl Stewart said that a Brown Bag lunch will be held tomorrow, March 19, in the 4th Floor Conference Room from 11:45 to 12:45 to discuss copyright issues.  Cheryl said that she would be giving the presentation.

Cheryl Stewart said that there is still time to register for the TechEd 2008 conference, to be held in Ontario, April 13-16.  About 18 people from Coastline have registered so far.  Coastline is allowed an unlimited number of participants without having to pay a cost—the more the better.
Student Success Committee:  Cheryl Stewart said that the Student Success Committee met on March 12, 2008.  This committee is a combination of the Matriculation Committee, the Basic Skills Initiative Task Force, and the Student Equity Committee.  The committee is planning for the spending of the Basic Skills Initiative funding.  Shalamon Duke is leading on that task.  At the committee meeting, a faculty co-chair was chosen: Cheryl Stewart will be the faculty co-chair with Dr. Duke.  

Scholarship Committee:  Celeste Ryan announced that applications for scholarships were due a week ago today.  The panel will meet tomorrow to look at the applications.
Facilities Committee:  Celeste Ryan said that the last meeting was a short one.  Plans have been made for the College Center to be recoated.  Because of the material on the outside of the building, it cannot be painted; it requires a special coating.  Also, the sign will be refurbished.

A Senator asked whether the Facilities Committee has discussed the possibility of Coastline’s becoming a “sustainable green school.”  No, the committee has not discussed this issue.  A Senator said that the new District Office Building that is being completed is being built to minimize its environmental impact. 
DISCUSSION ITEMS
Mathematics Full-Time Faculty Hiring Committee:  Fred Feldon said that the hiring committee for a new full-time mathematics instructor is ready to begin the paper screening.  However, today right before the Senate meeting, Fred was told that the committee needed to add more members.  In addition to the Dean, there are three faculty members on the committee:  Fred Feldon, Nancy Jones, and Lisa Lee.  Last year, a hiring committee with three faculty members was reduced to only two faculty members when one instructor became ill.  To prevent such a small committee, the request was made to add a fourth faculty member to the hiring committee.

Cheryl Babler said that the custom at Coastline is that not all hiring committee members have to do both the paper screening and the interviewing.  Most Senators thought that committee members should do both paper screening and interviewing.  

Senators discussed the request and came to a consensus that three faculty members are sufficient for a hiring committee, even if an unforeseen event should reduce the committee to two members.  The Academic Senate does not recommend adding additional members to the hiring committees.
Academic Senate Officers Positions and Term Limits:  Cheryl Stewart asked Senators to pick up a copy of the Coastline Academic Senate by-laws on the handout table.  In preparation for the upcoming nominations for Senate officers, Cheryl Stewart reviewed the duties listed in the by-laws for each of the Academic Senate officers listed in the by-laws.  Only the office of Academic Senate President has a term limit.  
The Policy and Procedures Committee will discuss this issue when it meets on Tuesday, April 8, from 12:30 to 2:30, in the 4th Floor Conference Room to discuss changes in the by-laws.  Since some interested Senators cannot attend that meeting, Ann Holliday, convener of the committee, said that the committee would meet again on Tuesday, April 22.  Ann Holliday urged any interested Senators to attend either or both of those meetings.  They are held on the Tuesdays when the Senate does not meet.

All-College Meeting:  Cheryl Stewart said that she did not have time to prepare a full report.  Until four years ago, this meeting at the beginning of each semester was a faculty meeting.  Then four years ago, it was changed to an All-College meeting, and the time of the meeting was changed from evening to afternoon.  There was a shift in goals.  Now the meeting is more for the purpose of building a cooperative team spirit at the College with all the constituent groups.  Some faculty feel abandoned.  They miss the old faculty meetings.

Cheryl Stewart did get a document with the counts of those who attended various years.  In spring 2007, 168 faculty members signed in; 285 didn’t.  In spring 2008, 205 faculty members signed in; 247 didn’t.  She will send Senators this document by Coastline e-mail.

Cheryl Chapman, who used to be in charge of organizing the faculty meetings, said that we switched from faculty meetings to meetings that included all the constituents of the College in 2005.  She has the numbers on full-time faculty who attended meetings.  In fall 2001, 36 of the 47 full-time faculty attended the faculty meeting.  In 2004, 36 of the 45 full-time faculty attended.  Of the 291 faculty at that time, 195 signed in.  In the past, participants filled out evaluation forms.  No matter what kind of meeting it was, no matter who the speaker was, half liked it, and half didn’t.  The Staff Development Committee tried it many different ways, but nothing seemed to make a difference.  The numbers of faculty now don’t seem to be that different from the past, when the meetings were faculty meetings.  Helen Ward said that she always attended the meeting, even when it was a faculty meeting.  Classified personnel were always welcome to attend, but now it is much more collegial.  However, it would seem that, when we switched to afternoon meetings, it would hurt the part-time faculty who work full-time jobs elsewhere.  It is also difficult for classified personnel to attend a meeting during the first week of school, when so much is going on, particularly in the Admissions and Records Office as students are still enrolling.

A Senator said that we used to have flex days and the faculty meeting was held on a flex day before the semester began.  We might want to think about this again.  Maybe the Senate could discuss the possibility of having two flex days each year, one before each semester.  A Senator who is a Department Chair said that it was suggested at the Department Chairs meeting, which has been held on the afternoon before the general session of the All-College Meeting, that the Department Chairs could meet on a different day instead, but none of the Department Chairs was interested in meeting at a different time.  Cheryl Chapman said that this is all history.  We used to have flex days, and she used to set them up.  However, it was always disappointing how few people came to the flex day activities.  Coastline is a college that has trouble getting together.  Maybe we need to be more creative and use technology for meetings.
Cheryl Stewart said that she and others would prepare a survey for faculty to get their opinions about the meetings and to find out what they prefer.

ANNOUNCEMENTS/INFORMATION ITEMS

Equivalency Committees Election Results:  Cheryl Stewart passed out the list of faculty who were recently elected to serve two-year terms (2008-2010) on various equivalency committees:

Divisional Groupings


Computers/CST


Cheryl Chapman and Art Dawes


Emeritus


Kathy Andruss, Connie Boehler, and Debbie Secord


General Education

Cathy Palmer, Sue Primich, and Randall Warwick


Other Vocational

David Fuller

Discipline Groupings


Biological Sciences

Randall Warwick


Chemistry


Randall Warwick


Earth Science


Ted Marcus and Debbie Secord


ESL



Anita Preciado

Foreign Languages

Linda Kuntzman and Rosemary Miller

Mathematics


Fred Feldon and Lisa Lee


Physics/Astronomy

John Phillips and Debbie Secord


Special Programs

Celeste Ryan

Employee Census:  Cheryl Stewart announced that the Employee Census is tabulated twice a year in the Coast Community College District.  Currently the District total Full Time Equivalent Students (FTES) count is 34,747.  Although Coastline has only 8.4% of the full-time faculty in the District, it generates 15.3% of the FTES.  Golden West College has 35.1% of the full-time faculty in the District and generates 31.5% of the FTES.  Orange Coast College has 56.5% of the full-time faculty in the District and generates 53.2% of the FTES.  In terms of “head count,” Coastline has only 16.7% of the students in the District; GWC has 31% of the students; and OCC has 52.3% of the students.  However, Coastline has many more non-credit courses with its Emeritus and ESL programs; it has 97.5% whereas GWC has only 1.3% and OCC has only 1.2%.

Nominations for Academic Senate Officers:  Cheryl Stewart announced that nominations for Academic Senate Officers will begin at the next meeting, April 1.  So people should be thinking of people to nominate; be sure to confer with people you want to nominate; get their permission to nominate them.  Nominations will not be closed until the following meeting, April 15.  So there are two weeks to nominate people for Senate offices.  Then elections will be held at the May 6 meeting.  Our Academic Senate Installation Luncheon will be held on Tuesday, May 20.   

Cheryl Stewart urged Senators to look at the descriptions of the duties of various officers in the by-laws.  The District gives the academic senate of each college in the District the same amount of money to be spent on reassigned time for senate officers:  24 LHEs.  That amount is divided up among the officers.
Coastline’s Response to CSULB Request:  Susan Winterbourne said that a few weeks ago, an administrator of a special program at California State University at Long Beach contacted her with a problem.  The requirements for students in this program had been changed, and 15 or more students needed to complete Freshman Composition (English 100) before June 2008 in order to complete the program.  Susan was asked if there was any way that Coastline could accommodate these students, most of whom are police officers and fire fighters.  Susan e-mailed English Department Chair Marilyn Fry with the problem.  Marilyn contacted a long-time online English professor, Meri Rogoff, and asked her if she would be willing to create an English 100 online class on Seaport for a second 8-weeks class, to begin March 31.  Meri has created such a course and has enrolled the CSULB students and some Coastline students for a class of 38 students (30 plus 8 extras).  The people at CSULB are really impressed with the way Coastline has been able to help their students in this way.  Susan particularly wanted to thank Marilyn Fry and Meri Rogoff for their help.  
SPECIAL REPORTS/UPDATES
Equivalency Task Force:  Marilyn Fry handed out the report from the Equivalency Task Force, which met on March 11.  The members who attended the meeting were Bob Covert, Marilyn Fry, Dan Johnson, Ailene Nguyen, Catherine Palmer, Debra Secord, Cheryl Stewart, and Randall Warwick.  Marilyn urged Senators to read the report and to be prepared to discuss the recommendations at the next meeting, on April 1.

The task force suggested changes for the future, before the election of equivalency committee members next spring.  It seems a good idea to keep the two vocational division committees:  Computers/CST and Other Vocational.  The task force also suggested that all the small discipline committees in the sciences be combined into one larger Science Committee and that the large General Education Committee be divided into smaller committees representing discipline groups:


Academic Business Related


Counseling


Emeritus


English and Humanities (including philosophy and speech)


English as a Second Language


Foreign Languages


Mathematics


Science


Social Science/Physical Science

Special Programs


Visual and Performing Arts

The task force did not discuss physical education.  Perhaps that could replace the Emeritus Committee since all the faculty teaching Emeritus classes would need to have qualifications in various disciplines such as History or English or Art.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:30 p.m. 

Recorded by Marilyn M. Fry  
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